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19th July 2007

Dear Mr Lugg, 

CODE FOR SUSTAINABLE HOMES

Thank you for your letter of 11th July regarding the above. HBF is extremely concerned at your council’s proposal, not least because it seeks to exceed and accelerate the requirements of, what is currently, a voluntary national non-statutory code and make it a mandatory requirement for all new planning applications for residential development. HBF would be particularly interested to learn under what powers the council considers it has the authority to stipulate and enforce such a requirement as we don’t believe such powers exist. We consider that introducing an onerous and excessive policy requirement without any consultation whatsoever and with only 2 weeks notice is totally unreasonable and unnecessary.

The council may seek to negotiate with developers that they comply with the voluntary Code for Sustainable Homes. However, the council cannot require it as it does not have the powers to do so. The Code is currently a voluntary Code. Even if it was not, the Code does not introduce a requirement to achieve level 3 until 2010. Even if that was not the case, the Code should be introduced in the proper manner and through engagement and consultation with stakeholders. That means introducing it by way of a DPD policy which is subject to independent testing and scrutiny meaning that it can be introduced with a reasonable timescale with full and proper consideration of the implications for the proposed approach on development viability and achievement of the overall housing target. 

PPS12 sets out the clear process and procedures by which SPD must be applied. This includes being consistent with national Government policy (see paragraph 2.43 of PPS12). Introducing such an onerous policy change so quickly, without any proper consideration of the financial and delivery implications of that change is less than helpful and will work against the achievement of the Government’s stated key policy objective of increasing housing delivery in the region.

HBF and its Members are not against requirements for new homes to be energy efficient. New homes built now are 40% more energy efficient than homes built only 5 years ago and are many times more efficient than the existing stock. We are signed up, as an industry, to delivering the Code for Sustainable Homes which will mean zero carbon homes by 2016. However, the very reason the Code is being introduced in stages is to allow time for the technology to advance and the supply chain to increase and improve production of new technologies in order deliver the Code targets. Given that context, West Berks Council unilaterally and arbitrarily bringing forward the timescale for achieving Code level 3 will actually be counter productive given the objectives of sustainable development.

If the council is to begin to address the Code for Sustainable Homes agenda and wants its policy to carry any weight as a material planning consideration, it should introduce it through the proper procedures – namely through a DPD which can be independently tested – rather than introducing it as SPD or an alteration to an existing SPD which is subject to no consultation whatsoever and in an unreasonable timescale. Any change that is proposed should accord with the Code for Sustainable Homes rather than exceeding it and should not be prescriptive until such a time as the Code becomes mandatory (which may or may not happen).

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South, East & London)

